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The board of directors of the National Federation of the Blind of Missouri met Saturday, January 16, 1999 at the Holiday Inn Forest Park, St. Louis, Missouri.

Members present:  Gary Wunder, Tom Stevens, Rita Lynch, Dick Morris, Carol Coulter, John Ford, Sandy Halverson, Debbie Houchen, Pauline Murphy, Bill Neal, Pat Plevka, Shelia Wright.

Members absent:    Jim Moynihan.

Guests present:       Gene Coulter, Sheila Koenig, John Halverson, Larry Arnold, Betty Walker, Patricia Morrow, Darin Kasterke, Susan Ford, David Brown, Larry Murphy, Thelda Borisch, Loretta Benavidez, Cindy Birdnow, Kerry Smith, Delores Watson.

President Gary Wunder called the meeting to order at 10:01 a.m. Dick Morris read the minutes of the September 1998 board meeting, which were approved as read on a motion by Pauline Murphy, seconded by Carol Coulter. The minutes of the October 12, 1998, conference call were read and approved as read on a motion by Carol Coulter, seconded by John Ford. Action points still working are: the IEP seminar, the research into Brailling services, cable bills, and bank statements in accessible formats; the research into RSB’s pay scale as it pertains to hiring qualified blind applicants; the letter regarding RSB’s hiring staff with no background in blindness; and the resolution on RSB’s continued dealing with Maxi-Aids. Action points finished are: the investigation into the legality of closed conference call meetings: the research into the legislative viability of a separate commission for the blind; the letters of commendation to Susan Ford and the NFB representatives on the Student Network planning committee; the resolution to American Express on providing information in accessible formats; and the resolution to RSB about providing information to staff and clients in accessible formats. Since the Jennings Randolph Institute is now a moot point, that resolution has been dropped from the action points. Since there has been little response from members on the cable television issue, Tom Stevens moved we drop the resolution if more response has not been received by convention; Dick Morris seconded, and the motion carried.

Tom Stevens commented on the issue of blind-to-sighted staff ratio at RSB, saying that often there are no qualified blind applicants for a position, and urging our members to qualify themselves and apply for those positions. Rita Lynch informed us that the problem seems to be that RSB’s pay scale is low compared to that of other states, an issue that will be addressed in the RSB budget.

Student Network 98 was not held; there is a seminar scheduled for August 1999.


Carol Coulter delivered the treasurer’s report: the restricted funds balance is $67,109.31; the non-restricted funds balance is $27,752.21; the Rittgers fund balance is $7281.96. The expenditure to the girl scouts was explained and approved on a motion by Tom Stevens and Dick Morris, and then the report was adopted on a motion by Tom Stevens, seconded by Debbie Houchen. It was noted that the Kansas City chapter had received a $10,,000 bequest, one-third of which will be donated to the national office.

Committee reports:

Governmental affairs: The committee held a breakfast meeting before the board meeting. The Jefferson City Seminar will be held February 16 and 17. The headquarters hotel will be the Monroe Plaza, with room rates of $52.02. The committee asked the board to appropriate $750 for seminar expenses, which was granted on a motion by Dick Morris, seconded by Sandy Halverson. The fact sheet will discuss the Wolfner Library budget, Newsline, HB 56 (the education issue), HB 201 (the access to information technology bill) and RSB. With Wolfner, we will support the two FTE’s they have requested, and also request establishment and maintenance funding for three sites for Newsline. HB 56, Representative Boucher’s version of the “NFB-MCB children’s education bill”, while well-intentioned, does not go far enough as it is now written; Shelia Wright and John and Sandy Halverson will meet with Boucher to address those concerns and strengthen the bill. HB 201 will bring the state into alignment with the federal government’s policy of not purchasing technology that is not accessible to its employees or the general public. HB 185 will allow optometrists to certify people for handicapped parking stickers: John Halverson will research the current law to see who actually can certify persons to receive those permits. The report was adopted on a motion by Tom Stevens, seconded by Shelia Wright.


The research into a separate commission for the blind has been completed. No matter what it is named, it would still be considered a separate governmental department. The state is up to its constitutional limit on the number of departments, so, barring a constitutional amendment raising the allowable number of departments, there will be no independent commission for the blind.


Gary publicly commended Larry Arnold for his work in the Newsline mailing to the state legislature.

Washington seminar: Gary has selected Tom Stevens, Cheryl Roach, Larry Arnold, and John Halverson to receive state funding. He noted that certain areas are very seldom represented: St. Louis has the most in their congressional delegation, but no one from St. Louis applied for funding.


Tom Stevens moved, and Carol Coulter seconded, that we not require meal receipts from those attending the Washington Seminar, that we instead use a $25 per day meal expense. The motion passed.

Ways and Means: Bill Neal urged chapters to take the King and Queen contest more seriously; it has raised $40,000 for the affiliate over the years.


The deadline to apply to the Rittgers fund for convention funding is March first.


Each year we must adopt a non-discrimination policy in order to get our name in the Missouri Charitable Solicitations list. We have done this year by year, and this time, Tom Stevens moved we adopt the policy in perpetuity. Sandy Halverson seconded, and the motion carried.

Membership: We now have only eight chapters. The board and guests present discussed the issue of recruiting more members and starting new chapters. Debbie Houchen is membership chair, and will coordinate recruiting and chapter building efforts.


One point made in the discussion was that our membership seemed to rise when there was an issue that attracted the public’s attention and affected the blind community. It was remarked that Newsline could furnish the issue needed.

Rehabilitation Services for the Blind: We have received 81 total referrals from RSB since the September board meeting. Gary acknowledged Rita Lynch’s work in getting the referrals, and Tom Stevens’ and June Homan’s work in mailing Kernel books to each referral.


Gary Wunder met with Sally Howard on the issue of the Student Network seminar. The discussion essentially said that if there is such acrimony on the committee, then each organization should pull its representatives, and the committee should be reconstituted, a situation to which we couldn’t agree. As it stands now, the current committee will serve until the next Student Network, at which time RSB is talking about reconstituting the committee.


We have heard of RSB clients receiving MCB scholarship applications, but not NFB scholarship applications, from the agency. Sheila Koenig, as achievement committee chair, will write Sally Howard to insure that our applications are also sent to clients.


Sally Howard wants Gary to participate in a conference call with her and Edna Freeman of the MCB. Edna feels RSB’s mentoring program is going nowhere, and should either be jump-started or shut down. We discussed how many of our members were mentors and had been assigned people to mentor, but no motion was made.


We have filed the appeal to the summary judgment on our lawsuit.

Standing committees: Gary discussed which standing committees need to be implemented and which need to be dropped. We need committees on governmental affairs, ways and means, audit, good works, membership, Rittgers fund, achievement, RSB follow up, Wolfner library, public relations/public education, internal education, associates, fellowship and dog guide. Those interested in serving on one of those committees should inform Gary, and he will send committee assignments.

State convention: Shelia Wright distributed convention registration forms. The board discussed potential presenters for the convention agenda. Discussion turned to the RSB forum, and consensus was that instead of RSB holding a forum controlled by the agency, we will hold a public forum on rehabilitation from 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. Friday, April 9 at the convention, and invite RSB to participate. Sandy Halverson will chair the forum.

Associates: Missouri currently ranks third in the nation.

Case: Gary has been contacted by a blind man who wants to be allowed to use a shooting range. He says he has shot at targets as a blind man for years, and has safety procedures in place; he claims Columbia is the only place that has not allowed him to shoot. Anyone with experience in the art of shooting should contact Gary Wunder.

Other business:

The Missouri School for the Blind has scheduled an awards ceremony for February 5 for the Braille Readers are Leaders contest. They have asked for volunteers to supervise the children who are reading. Sandy Halverson moved, and Carol Coulter seconded we appropriate $300 for things like volunteer expenses and additional awards at MSB. The motion passed.


The affiliate web site is up and running. Gary acknowledged Darin Kasterke’s work in originating the idea for a web site and doing the initial research, and Larry Coulter’s work in developing the site, which is http://www.nfbmo.org. Larry Coulter also offered email aliases to any member who wants one. Tom Stevens moved, and Dick Morris seconded, that the affiliate cover expenses already incurred in establishing the web site, some $320, and the motion passed. Dick Morris moved, and Bill Neal seconded, letters of commendation to the Coulter family and to Darin Kasterke, and the motion passed. 


The resolution about the state’s continued use of Maxi-Aids may soon be moot; Gary Wunder has heard that Maxi-Aids has declared bankruptcy and may be going out of business.


The Braille printers are still at Larry Arnold’s home; he has not yet heard from anyone as to what it will take to repair them.


The Blind Missourian deadline is February first and Patricia Morrow needs officer lists from all chapters.


Gary Wunder noted that a national board decision to become less involved in social security cases has made it incumbent on state affiliates to gather experts and develop our own expertise to handle local social security cases. Gene Coulter has been helping with social security cases; Gary has named him the affiliate expert on social security, and is considering asking the affiliate to fund extra training for Gene, allowing him to consult with a social security attorney, and possibly using that attorney if litigation develops.


In June 1998, the board discussed training of advocates. The only motion to come out of that discussion was the one appropriating the money for the Springfield chapter to hold a chapter-strengthening seminar, which was held in October. Gary stressed that the idea was for seminars to be held on various matters affecting the blind community: social security, the blind pension, the Business Enterprise program, etc.


Our public service announcements are receiving very little airplay. Dick Morris will research the cost of announcements on the big stations in St. Louis, Kansas City and Springfield.


Microsoft is airing new commercials featuring a blind man using Microsoft products; the man is actually blind, not an actor, and has worked for Microsoft. The board discussed a resolution of commendation, but consensus turned to a letter instead; new software versions are about to be released, and we should wait to see how accessible they are for the blind.


There was no further business; the meeting adjourned at 4:23 p.m. on a motion by Carol Coulter, seconded by Dick Morris.

Respectfully submitted,

Richard Morris

Recording Secretary

ACTION POINTS
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Bold denotes new action point.

1. Sandy Halverson, T.J. Dixon, and Diana Aubuchon will plan an IEP seminar.

2. Larry Arnold will work to get us a connection to the cable industry to inform them that not only do blind people watch television, they also want cable bills and the cable guide in an accessible format.

3. Betty Walker will research the need for bank statements in accessible formats.

4. Carol Coulter will search the Monitor Miniatures and compile a list of available Brailling services.

5. Tom Stevens will write a resolution urging cable companies to provide bills and schedules in accessible formats.

6. Gary Wunder will write a draft letter regarding RSB’s hiring practices (hiring personnel with no background in blindness) and circulate it to the board for comment.

7. John Ford will gather information on RSB’s pay scale as it compares to other states’ in reference to hiring qualified blind applicants; he will also research the blind to sighted staff ratio at RSB.

8. Tom Stevens will write a resolution on Missouri’s continued dealing with Maxi-Aids even after Maxi-Aids was found guilty of violating the law and ordered to pay damages to a competitor for stealing information out of the competitor’s catalog. The resolution will be distributed to Sally Howard of RSB, the governor, and the legislature.

9. Patricia Morrow will re-run the story requesting letters about cable television bills and schedules in accessible formats in the Blind Missourian.

10. John and Sandy Halverson and Shelia Wright will meet with Representative Boucher to explain NFB’s concerns with HB 56 as it is now written.

11. John Halverson will research the current law on handicapped parking permits to determine who is actually allowed to certify those who receive those permits (in reference to HB 185, which, if passed, would allow optometrists to make that certification).

12. Gary Wunder will make assignments to standing committees and inform the membership of those assignments.

13. Sheila Koenig will write Sally Howard to insure that RSB clients receive NFB scholarship applications as well as MCB applications.

14. Gary Wunder will write letters of commendation to the Coulter family and to Darin Kasterke for work done on the affiliate web site.

15. Gary Wunder will write a thank-you letter to Paul Weingartner for his donation of tapes to the affiliate.

16. Dick Morris will research the cost of spot announcements on the big stations in St. Louis, Kansas City and Springfield.
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TREASURER'S REPORT

January 15, 1999

Checking account balance as of 9/26/98 10,447.30

Deposit

Columbia Chapter Beanie Baby sale
564.60

National Thrift Store grant 
3,300.00

Walk-athon


Springfield chapter
40.00


St. Louis
173.00


Columbia Chapter
612.00

J
Jefferson City Chapter
1,947.84

Refund on internet project
56.42

Check #2812 never cashed
30.00

Money from lunch at Kenneth Jernigan memorial
350.50

Coffee at Sept. board meeting
25.00

Money from Sept. board meeting lunch
148.00

Mississippi Triangle dissolved
198.54

Missouri State Employee's Charitable Campaign.... 32.04

Bequest Kansas City area (Ethel Green)
10,000.00

Bequest St. Louis area (Smith Barney)
5,000.00

Bank credit for over draft charge
15.00

Total Deposits 
22,492.94

Disbursements

PAC to National
920.00

Executive postage 
32. 00

Executive telephone
331.95

Grant to national treasury
1,250.00

Washington Seminar
2, 000. 00

Blind Missourian
735.89

Board Meeting
1, 916. 07

Office Supplies
402 . 39

Achievement Award
100.00

Governmental Affairs
160 . 35

Ways and Means
116.00

Grants to Kansas City Chapter
3,000.00

Secretarial expenses
60.00

Transferred to money market
11, 000 . 00

Good works committee
287.00

Seminar in Springfield
1,000.00

Publications
195.00

Kenneth Jernigan memorial service
1,024.54

Student network.
50.00

Diabetic Action Network
1,000.00

Public relations
290.03

Grant to Girl Scout Troop 696's service project
50.00

Total disbursements
25,921.22

Checking account balance as of 1/15/99
7,019.02

one year certificate of Deposit

Purchased on 8/31/98
10,720.99

Interest on CD
0.00

Total of I year CD
. . .10,720.99

6 month Certificate of Deposit

purchased on 8/12/98
25,288.51

interest on CD
0.00

Total of 6 month CD
25,288.51

Total of CD's as of 1/15/99
36,009.50

Money Market account

opened on 6/11/1997
40,273.67

Deposits

interest from Sept., Oct., Nov., & Dec. 1998
559.33

transfered from checking
11,000.00

Total deposits
11,559.33

Disbursements 
0.00

Balance as of 1-15-99
51,833.00

Total in Checking Money Market & CD's
94,861.52

Non-restricted funds
27,752.21

Restricted funds
67,109.31

Rittger's Fund

Rittgers Money Market Account

Opened on 3/27/1998
7,195.18

Deposits

Sept., Oct., Nov., & Dec. 1998 interest. 86.78

Balance as 1/15/99
7,281.96

Respectfully submitted

Carol Coulter Treasurer

